### **T20 Policy Brief**



Task Force 7 Towards Reformed Multilateralism: Transforming Global Institutions and Frameworks

# LEVERAGING G20 MULTILATERALISM TO COUNTER TERRORISM

June 2023

Kabir Taneja, Fellow, Strategic Studies Programme, Observer Research Foundation

**Mohammed Sinan Siyech**, Non-Resident Associate Fellow, Strategic Studies Programme, Observer Research Foundation, and a doctoral scholar at the Islamic and Middle East Studies Department, University of Edinburgh, UK.

वशुंधेव कुटुम्बकम् ONE EARTH • ONE FAMILY • ONE FUTURE

## Abstract



n an increasingly fragmented global order, multilateral institutions created in the post-Second World War era are being questioned on their capacities, vision, and intent to deliver on 21<sup>st</sup>-century requirements. This is particularly true for issues related to global security and threats, such as the global response to terrorism.

In a push to build more on narratives multilateral order, challenging the pan-global security issues such as counterterrorism will also need new forums to act as incubators of ideas to tackle future threats. This is especially important given that multilateral institutions will have to address and manage their limitations, as the geoeconomic and geopolitical aspects of countering terror increasingly intertwine.

With the Taliban returning to power in Afghanistan and China's blocking of the blacklisting of entities such as Lashkare-Taiba at the United Nations, nonstate militant actors are increasingly in positions to take advantage of political discrepancies. In addition, an increasing lack of 'global commons' thinking on traditional security and what the existing global order represents is also used by these actors to further their aims of dominance and expansion.

This brief looks at global counterterror narratives and policies from the perspective of the G20, and explores if the grouping has the space and intent to become a platform to discuss hard security issues despite its largely economic mandate. Specifically, the brief demonstrates that apart from expanding its focus on countering the financing of terrorism, the G20 can also increase engagement on studying and countering the nexus between climate change and terrorism, particularly how climate change can accelerate the factors identified as underlying drivers of terrorism, as well as on preventing radicalisation online.

## **The Challenge**





he COVID-19 pandemic and the Russia-Ukraine conflict have upended the post-Second World War global order. While much of it was already on a downward spiral before these inflection points, multilateralism in international systems is facing challenges from multiple fronts. In January 2023, India's permanent mission to the United Nations (UN) said that institutions such as the UN face a real danger of being superseded by other plurilateral and multilateral groupings which are "more representative, more transparent and more democratic, and, therefore, more effective."1

India's presidency of the G20 in 2023 is cautiously pushing the grouping to take on a larger mandate than its original design as a forum to solidify global economic and financial stability.<sup>2</sup> This includes the need to discuss global security as well, an issue the G20 has traditionally shied away from. However, any discussion on geoeconomics cannot exclude security considerations, including countering terrorism as a fundamental aspect of securing sovereign, geographic, and economic security.

## The G20's Role



other uch like in formats globally, the G20 first discussed terrorism as part of its wider mandate at its summit in November, mere months after the September 2001 terrorist attacks in the US. The 2001 Ottawa Summit became part of an aggressive push by Washington D.C. to counter terrorism on universally, including on issues such as financing and corruption feeding into terror activities. Institutions such as the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) were given more heft to take on a wider counterterror mandate that goes beyond kinetic military operations. As the world, including some of Washington's foes,<sup>3</sup> rallied behind a USled 'war on terror', institutions such the International Monetary Fund (IMF) also joined to create a 'sub-international order' specifically designed to address this menace.4 The IMF's tools on antimoney laundering and combatting the financing of terrorism are considered to be successful, along with the FATF.5 The UN Security Council passed Resolution 1373-the counterterrorism resolution-unanimously just a few days after the September 2001 attacks, with even Russia enacting it as a domestic law in January 2002.6

However, the 'war on terror', the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq, the rise of China, and now the ongoing conflict in Ukraine have fractured much of the post-2001 partnership on countering terrorism. This has given rise to the need for a change of the post-Second World War economic and post-September 2001 security orders. The 2015 G20 summit in Turkey put forward a stronger security and counterterror agenda. Turkey's G20 presidency came amid the peak of the Syrian crisis and ISIS's rise, resulting in a flood of refugees from Syria that also strained its relations with Europe.<sup>7</sup> Still, it was under Turkey's presidency that the G20 mandate truly moved from the exclusivity of "inclusive economic growth" to a "fight against terrorism in all its forms,"8 building upon existing UN charters, mandates, and resolutions, such as Resolution 2178 that specifically expressed concerns over terror groups operating in West Asia and the trend of foreigners travelling to join these entities.9

The 2015 statement on the fight against terrorism was a pivotal moment for the G20. This was driven by frustrations over logjams at the UN, particularly at the UN Security Council (UNSC), by UN members states outside the UNSC.<sup>10</sup> However, the momentum was not necessarily carried into all future summits. The lopsided powers afforded to the UNSC was largely in accordance with the exclusive aims of its powerful member states. For example, the American view on terror threats became the dominant global approach to countering terrorism, while many other countries felt their view on terror threats did not receive the same importance.<sup>11</sup> This saw a renewal of thinking of countering terrorism on a regional level that was more prominent in the 1970s and 1980s. The G20 and other smaller multilateral forums are increasingly seen by middle powers as more useful instruments for their voices to be heard and their agendas considered given their more plural nature when it comes to the sharing of influence.12

However, the scope of the G20 as an alternate forum for issues such as countering terrorism or security debates has been challenged in the aftermath of Russia's aggression against Ukraine. Importantly, the statement following the Russia-China summit in March 2023 has highlighted the difficulties ahead for the G20 at the upcoming summit in New Delhi. The joint statement noted that "both sides (Russia and China) firmly condemn the politicisation of

multilateral platforms and the attempts of certain countries to insert irrelevant issues on the agenda of multilateral platforms and dilute the primary tasks of the multilateral mechanisms."<sup>13</sup> This comes after the G20 foreign ministers failed to release a joint communique after their meeting in March 2023 due to diversions over the Ukraine conflict.<sup>14</sup>

The rupture of multilateralism comes at a delicate time, when terror groups still represent a security threat due to the use of technology. While weaponising social media platforms as primary tools of propaganda and recruitment, and using cryptocurrencies and drones,15 terror groups are also benefiting from climate change impacts.<sup>16</sup> As such, capacity building to deter safe spaces to terrorism and violent extremism is best done by using already-existing multilateral systems.<sup>17</sup> Indeed, given the increasing polarisation of the UN (coupled with the fact that the UN is too large a forum for all member nations to discuss their issues pertaining to terrorism) and the criticism of using the UNSC as the platform to counter terrorism, smaller and more nimble platforms like the G20 can be seen as more fruitful avenues to engage on terrorism related concerns.

# Recommendatios to the G20



he G20 can consider three areas of cooperation: countering terrorism financing through new technologies by working closely with the FATF; recognising and addressing the relationship between climate change and terrorism (and associated issues like conflict and extremism); and preventing online radicalisation. All three areas are witnessing new physical and digital trends that will require greater scrutiny and counter responses. The G20 could potentially lead the way in tackling these issues if it is able to develop the appropriate framework based on agreed common threat perceptions. This will require a long-term blueprint on how multilateralism can work in a rapidly changing global order.

## Countering financing of terrorism via new technologies

The G20 has already engaged in countering terrorism financing with set protocols. These protocols need to be strengthened to ensure that terrorist groups are unable to finance their activities by routing money through any member country. The challenge is driving fundamental changes in thinking, and the mandate of and expectations from the grouping.

The best way for the G20 to counter terrorism financing is to work with the FATF, the official watchdog for international money laundering.<sup>18</sup> Over time, the FATF has also widened its remit to include significant action on terrorism financing. For example, the FATF has developed a criterion to classify nations into blacklists and greylists based on their unwillingness to co-operate and share information about individuals associated with terrorism financing.

The G20 has engaged with the FATF closely, often supporting its agenda and also having the FATF report to its member countries' finance ministers. Importantly, in November 2022. the G20 and FATF discussed the significance of virtual digital assets,19 such as cryptocurrencies, that are increasingly being used to finance terror activities. The absence of regulatory instruments for such new technologies are a challenge in countering terrorism financing.<sup>20</sup> This is an important aspect for the G20 and FATF to engage on, especially as terrorist groups take advantage of such technologies.<sup>21</sup>



### Considering the security aspect of climate change impacts

Climate change is an overarching factor that exacerbates pre-existing fault lines and can be taken advantage of by terrorist actors.<sup>22</sup> For instance, climate change is evidenced to increase income inequality among people of different regions.<sup>23</sup> Income inequality and the inability of educated youth to obtain employment are major factors that increase youth susceptibility to terrorist propaganda.<sup>24</sup> Furthermore, climate change also compels people to migrate, creating twin risks of pushing refugees into terrorism for financial survival<sup>25</sup> and generating in anti-immigrant sentiments that may result in attacks on refugees.

Another aspect of climate change that terror groups have taken advantage of is the provision of services to adapt or mitigate climate impacts and assist the local population. For instance, in Somalia, the al Shabaab terror group has emerged as a 'saviour' for a population suffering from political violence, famine, and climate change-induced economic and societal problems.<sup>26</sup> Indeed, in 2018, al Shabaab's regional leader for Jubaland announced a ban on plastic bags as they were a serious threat to human and livestock and were bad for the environment in general.<sup>27</sup>

Additionally, during climate-induced natural disasters such as floods, terrorist groups are often able to bypass government relief action to provide help to the affected populations. This allows the terrorist groups to establish their popularity and increase recruitment. For instance, Pakistani terrorist group Lashkar-e-Taiba's charitable arm, the Jamaat ud Da'wah, collected funds and provided relief amid the earthquakes that hit the nation in 2015.28 Similarly, Al Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula also engaged in relief work in the aftermath of the cyclone in 2016 that hit the southern part of Yemen.29

The G20 countries must acknowledge this security aspect of climate change impacts and include it in their discussions on the issue. The first step will be to encourage a grouping-wide analysis of the relation between climate change and terrorism and extremism. Another pertinent step will be to engage in increased disaster preparedness and pre-planning to counter terrorist groups' relief activities.

#### **Tackling online radicalisation**

The transnational nature of many terrorist groups and far right extremist actors, and the spread and prevalence of the internet, has been effective in radicalising youth globally. Over the last decade, there have been waves of digital migration for terrorist groups, but the reach and potency of terrorist groups online has reduced significantly with each wave of migration.<sup>30</sup> Indeed, tech companies working with governments around the world have been successful in curbing the presence of jihadist groups online.31 Yet, other right-wing groups continue to exist and spread their propaganda on other online platforms. Given the reach of such groups, particularly those in Europe and the US, it is likely that their propaganda will impact the security of other nations within the G20 and beyond, necessitating a proper response.

An important challenge is that of geopolitical developments. Tectonic geopolitical shifts such as the return of the Taliban in Afghanistan have arguably enabled terrorist groups to strengthen their propaganda. Online propaganda by groups such as the Islamic State Khorasan Province emitting out of the situation in Afghanistan has targeted neighbouring states such as India, China, and Pakistan, with the propaganda content focusing on communal, social, and ethnic divisions.<sup>32</sup> Additionally, with the return of the Taliban, what was once considered extremist propaganda is now Afghanistan's mainstream political narrative.

The G20 countries can enact stringent laws that will require tech companies to provide information on terrorist groups that operate on their platforms. At the same time, the nations involved can also develop policy that prevents the misuse of these regulations to target political opponents. The G20 can establish mechanisms for information sharing to root out users that are using tech spaces to propagate violent and terrorist narratives. This can be a useful way for the G20 nations to ensure that partner nations are not used as launch spaces for digital propagandists and online recruiters of terrorism groups.

Attribution: Kabir Taneja and Mohammed Sinan Siyech, "Leveraging G20 Multilateralism to Counter Terrorism," *T20 Policy Brief*, June 2023.

### Endnotes

- 1 "Permanent Mission of India to the UN, 77<sup>th</sup> Session of the United Nations General Assembly", Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, 26 January, 2023, https:// pminewyork.gov.in/IndiaatUNGA?id=NDkxMg
- 2 Deepshikha Sikarwar, "World pushing India for ambitious G20 agenda: Amitabh Kant", *The Economic Times*, April 3, 2023, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/world-pushing-india-for-ambitious-g20-agenda-amitabh-kant/articleshow/99194201.cms
- 3 Chen-peng Chung, "China's "War On Terror", *Foreign Affairs*, July 1, 2002, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/2002-07-01/chinas-war-terror-september-11-and-uighurseparatism
- 4 Anju Aggarwal and Jason Wong, "The September 11 terrorist attacks dominate G20 agenda", University of Toronto, November 17, 2001, http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/ analysis/2001september11.html.
- 5 Joe Whittaker, "How do terrorists use financial technologies?", International Centre for Counter Terrorism, March 13, 2023, https://www.icct.nl/publication/how-do-terrorists-use-financial-technologies.
- 6 "Resolution 1373", United Nations Security Council, 28, September, 2001, https://www. unodc.org/pdf/crime/terrorism/res\_1373\_english.pdf.
- 7 Ali Kucukgocmen, "Turkey's green light for migrants alienates European allies", *Reuters*, March 3, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-syria-security-turkey-eu-idUKKBN20Q2LD
- 8 Ambreen Agha, "G20 summit and counterterrorism: Expanding its remit or temporary inflection?", *Indian Council of World Affairs*, 22 August, 2017, https://icwa.in/show\_content. php?lang=1&level=3&ls\_id=2335&lid=1757.
- 9 "Resolution 2178", United Nations Security Council, September 24, 2014, https://www. securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9% 7D/s\_res\_2178.pdf.
- 10 "G20 statement on the fight against terrorism", Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, November 2015, https://www.oecd.org/g20/summits/antalya/G20-Statement-on-the-Fight-Against-Terrorism.pdf
- 11 "India criticises UN terror report for ignoring JeM, LeT militant groups", *IANS*, February 10, 2022, https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/india-criticises-un-terror-report-for-ignoring-jem-let-militant-groups-122021000496\_1.html

- 12 Aarshi Tirkey, "Minilateralism: Weighing the prospects for cooperation and governance", *Observer Research Foundation*, September 1, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/research/ minilateralism-weighing-prospects-cooperation-governance/
- 13 Rezaul H Laskar, "Xi, Putin joint statement reveals new stand on Indo-Pacific, plan for G20 meet", *The Hindustan Times*, March 22, 2023, https://www.hindustantimes.com/ world-news/xi-putin-joint-statement-reveals-new-stand-on-indo-pacific-plan-for-g20meet-101679470857067.html
- 14 "No joint statement at G20 Foreign Ministers' meeting says S Jaishankar", *The Hindu*, March 2, 2023, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/no-joint-statement-at-foreign-ministers-meeting-says-s-jaishankar/article66571868.ece
- 15 Andrew Mines and Devorah Margolin, "Cryptocurrency and the Dismantling of Terrorism Financing Campaigns", *Lawfare Blog*, August 26, 2020.
- 16 Katharina Nett and Lukas Rüttinger ,"Insurgency, Terrorism and Organised Crime in a Warming Climate", *Climate Diplomacy*, October 2016, pp. 10-35, https://climate-diplomacy. org/sites/default/files/2020-10/CD%20Report\_Insurgency\_170724\_web.pdf.
- 17 Kabir Taneja, "Countering terrorism should find space in all multilateral debates", *The Hindustan Times*, March 13, 2023, https://www.hindustantimes.com/opinion/countering-terrorism-should-find-space-in-all-multilateral-debates-101678632169747.html.
- 18 Financial Action Task Force 30 years, FATF, 2019 Paris, www.fatf-gafi.org/publications/ fatfgeneraldocuments/FATF-30.html
- 19 Shwetha Bansal, "India's G20 presidency: Taking the lead on regulation of digital assets", Indian Express, December 23, 2022, https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/ indias-g20-presidency-taking-the-lead-on-regulation-of-digital-assets-8339468/.
- 20 Cynthia Dion-Schwarz, David Manheim and Patrick B. Johnston "Terrorist Use of Cryptocurrencies Technical and Organizational Barriers and Future Threats", *Rand Report*, 2019, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR3026.html
- 21 Nikita Malik, "Terror in the Dark: How Terrorists Use Encryption, The Darknet, And Cryptocurrencies", *Henry Jackson Society Report*, April 2018, https://henryjacksonsociety.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Terror-in-the-Dark.pdf
- 22 Mohammed Sinan Siyech, "Climate Change and violent Non state actors in the Middle East", *Sharq Forum*, May 2020, https://research.sharqforum.org/2020/05/01/the-middle-east-2/.
- 23 Jonathan Colmer, "How does climate change shape inequality, poverty and economic

opportunity?", *Economics Observatory*, https://www.economicsobservatory.com/how-does-climate-change-shape-inequality-poverty-and-economic-opportunity

- 24 Corine Graff, "poverty, Development, and Violent extremism in Weak States", *Brookings Institution*, June, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/2010\_ confronting\_poverty.pdf
- 25 Jeremiah O. Asaka, "Climate Change Terrorism Nexus? A Preliminary Review/Analysis of the Literature", *Perspectives on Terrorism*. 15 (1), 81 – 92, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/26984799.
- 26 Tanya Rashid and Neil Brandvold, "Famine propelled by conflict and climate change threatens millions in Somalia", *PBS*, November 21, 2022, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/ show/famine-propelled-by-conflict-and-climate-change-threatens-millions-in-somalia
- 27 Bethan McKernan, "Al Shabaab bans single use plastic bags because of 'threat to people and livestock'", *The Independent*, July 3, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/ news/world/africa/al-shabaab-somalia-ban-single-use-plastic-bags-terror-environmentlivestock-a8428641.html.
- 28 Asad Hashim, "Militant-linked charity on front line of Pakistan quake aid", *Reuters*, October 30, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-quake-militantsidUSKCN0SO0OR20151030.
- 29 Thomas Jocelyn, "AQAP provides social services, implements sharia while advancing in southern Yemen", *Long War Journal*, February 2016, https://www.longwarjournal.org/ archives/2016/02/aqap-provides-social-services-implements-sharia-while-advancing-insouthern-yemen.php.
- 30 Suraj Ganesan and Mohammed Sinan Siyech, "Islamic State Online: A Look at the Group's South Asian Presence on Alternate Platforms", *GNET Report*, February 27, 2023, https:// gnet-research.org/2023/02/27/islamic-state-online-a-look-at-the-groups-south-asianpresence-on-alternate-platforms/.
- 31 Ganesan and Siyech, "Islamic State Online"
- 32 Kabir Taneja, "Reviewing the evolution of pro-Islamic State propaganda in South Asia", *Observer Research Foundation,* January 6, 2022, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/ reviewing-the-evolution-of-pro-islamic-state-propaganda-in-south-asia/.



वशुंधेव कुटुम्बकम् ONE EARTH • ONE FAMILY • ONE FUTURE



